IHF FOCUS: torture and ill-treatment; right to a fair trial, arbitrary detention and prison conditions; free media and information; respect of private life; discrimination, racism and xenophobia; asylum seekers and refugees.

Several developments in Germany in the course of 2005 raised concern in terms of the protection of basic human rights. Public debate whether to permit the use of torture in the fight against terrorism continued, and reports of ill-treatment by the police continued to be received. In addition, restrictions on detainees' rights and living conditions in prisons fell partly short of international human rights standards. Further, the right to privacy was restricted by measures such as telephone tapping. and the freedom of the media was violated in several cases. The spread of rightwing extremist ideas was worrisome, in particular as more and more young people felt attracted by them. The situation of asylum seekers and refugees did not improve markedly because of flaws in the new immigration law.

The German government published its seventh Human Rights Report, which for the first time also included a strategy for its implementation. The strategy, however, however it did not pass parliament. Also, the human rights policy of the German government was not evaluated in the report.¹

Basic rights were increasingly restricted in the fight against terrorism. From the human rights point of view, not only single measures arouse concern but the fact that a growing number of restrictions were introduced without thorough consideration of their implications for individuals' fundamental rights as well as the overall impact of the sum of specific measures. For example, the Federal Constitutional Court (*Bundesverfassungsgericht*) considered the amendment to the Air Safety Act (*Luftsicherheitsgesetz*), which allowed the government to order the air force to shoot down a hijacked civilian aircraft if in danger of being used as a weapon. The bill was passed in 2004 with reference to 11 September 2001 and other terrorist acts. On 15 February 2006, the court struck down the law by finding it incompatible with the fundamental right to life and with the guarantee of human dignity for innocent passengers on an aircraft.²

Human Rights Watch filed charges in Germany against the then Uzbek minister of the interior when he was receiving medical treatment in the country in December. He was thought to be responsible for torture and egregious human rights violations in Andijan in May 2005 and had previously been denied entry into the EU. While German legislation permits investigations for crimes of universal jurisdiction no matter where the crimes were committed, a decision of the federal public prosecutor whether to follow up charges was pending when the minister left the country.³

On the European level, the EU Commission initiated legal proceedings against Germany because of a violation of the EU Directive 95/46/EG on data protection. Also, the EU Directives on Equality were not transposed into national law. By the end of 2005, Germany had also failed to accede to several important European human rights instruments: it had not ratified the European Convention on the Legal Status of Migrant Workers, Protocol No. 7 to the European Convention for the Protection of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms, and Protocol No. 12 to the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR) including the general Anti-Discrimination Rule. Further, the Revised European Social Charter and the European Convention for the Participation of Foreigners in Public Life at Local Level had not been signed.4

^{*} By the German Helsinki Committee for Human Rights, Security and Cooperation in Europe. This chapter was researched and written by Wolfgang Büttner.

On the international level, Germany failed to submit obligatory periodic reports under the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, due in 2000, 2002 and 2004. Germany also failed to sign many important international human rights instruments.⁵

Torture and Ill-Treatment

By the end of 2005, Germany had not signed the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment, which was passed by the UN General Assembly in 2002. Besides the delay, there was criticism on the planned implementation of the national preventive mechanism. The national preventive mechanism. The national commission, which is to monitor several hundred institutions, is to be staffed with four members serving in an honorary capacity and an insufficiently small secretariat.⁶

The need for preventive mechanisms against ill-treatment was confirmed by a ruling against Germany by the European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR). The applicant had allegedly received treatment at various medical and psychiatric institutions against her will from an early age on. On 16 September, the court found that in the applicant's case article 5 (right to liberty and security) and 8 (right to privacy) of the ECHR had been violated. The ruling underlined that abuses should also be prevented by effective pre-emptive mechanisms.⁷

In public debates, torture was no longer categorically objected to, provided it prevented crimes, such as terrorist attacks. Furthermore, in its fight against terrorism, Germany flouted the absolute international ban on torture and ill-treatment.[®]

• German officials interrogated detainees who were held in prisons where international human rights standards were violated. Security officers questioned Murat Kurnaz who was detained in Guantánamo, and members of the Federal Criminal Police Office (*Bundeskriminalamt*) interrogated the German citizen Mohammed Haidar Zammar in Syria. There was strong concern that both detainees were ill-treated and tortured. The German minister of the interior supported the procedure, on condition that such interrogations supported the purpose of providing the security service with relevant information on terrorist organizations.⁹

◆ In a retrial on the terrorist attacks of 11 September 2001, the Hamburg Court of Appeals (*Oberlandesgericht*) deemed admissible on 14 June 2005 evidence, which had potentially been obtained through torture. The statements were given to the court by the US intelligence service and summarized interrogations of three terrorist suspects, who were held at unknown locations. The federal public prosecutor supported the use of information provided by intelligence services in trials against terrorist suspects.¹⁰

While several cases of ill-treatment by the police were reported in 2005, German authorities failed to implement mechanisms for preventing police misconduct. They did not set up an independent complaints commission and there was no system to maintain and publish uniform statistics. In 2004, fire-arms against suspected criminals were used 63 times, which was an increase from previous years (2003: 44; 2002: 42). Nine people died as a consequence of the use of fire arms by police officers."

◆ On 7 January 2005, Laye-Alama C. from Sierra Leone died in police custody at the headquarters in Bremen after having been forced to take an emetic. The 35year-old was arrested on suspicion of drug trafficking. To bring up any suspected drugs from his stomach possibly swallowed in advance, police officers and a medic made him drink the medicine. A stomach probe was inserted to speed up the process. The arrestee lost consciousness and died. The minister of the interior of Bremen denied any responsibility of the police and argued that drug dealers had to bear the risk of such treatment. A similar case in Hamburg in 2001 had already revealed the risks in the induced vomiting procedure. On 23 November, the ECtHR held a hearing on the forced administration of emetics in Germany. The decision was still pending at the end of 2005.¹²

Ill-treatment in the German army was also reason for concern. The District Court (*Landgericht*) of Münster accepted charges against nine military instructors after several recruits had been beaten and ill-treated with electric shocks during an exercise of hostage taking in the summer of 2004.¹³

Right to a Fair Trial, Arbitrary Detention and Prison Conditions

The then minister of the interior suggested the imposition of pre-emptive custody against terrorist suspects for the purpose of preventing terrorist attacks. The mechanism should be used as last resort if suspects were regarded as imminent danger to the public also in the absence of definite evidence of probable terrorist offences. His successor in office confirmed that suspects who had close links to terrorist organizations should be arrested. The ministers' proposals were criticized because any arrest without criminal evidence would violate fundamental legal safeguards against arbitrariness.¹⁴

The Federal Constitutional Court in two rulings criticised the length of pre-trial custody. On 8 December, the court ruled that a suspect who had been in pre-trial detention for eight years had to be released. It stated that the failure of the government to provide the judicial system with adequate personnel and other necessary resources did not justify the extended custody. The ruling gave rise to concern as the court had already decided on the case in October and had declared the duration of the custody illegal but the subordinate Regional Court of Appeals (*Oberlandesgericht*) Düsseldorf had failed to follow the ruling. In another case in February, the Federal Constitutional Court had already criticized the duration of pre-trial detention as appeal proceedings had not been accelerated adequately.¹⁵

The Federal German Supreme Court (Bundesgerichtshof) restricted the use of a law by which the time in prison for convicted offenders could be extended shortly before their release and without any provision in the original verdict (nachträgliche Sicherungsverwahrung). On 11 May, the court decided that the detention could only be extended if each inmate's case was regarded individually. Statistical data in favor of extension was not sufficient to impose an extended prison term. In a second ruling on 26 November, the court prohibited the use of the sanction in the absence of additional information on the inmate's personality. General disobedience during the prison term did not justify the sanction, according to the court. Critics also noted that inadequate psychological reports on the inmate's personality flawed legal rulings as there were no standard criteria for deciding on whether an offender posed an imminent danger to the public.16

The Upper House of the Federal Parliament (*Bundesrat*) passed a bill to tighten criminal law for young offenders but it did not pass the Lower House of Parliament because of the parliamentary elections in September 2005. Under the new regulations, juveniles between the ages of 18 and 20 are to be treated like adults. Also, young offenders subject to criminal law for minors could be sentenced to up to 10 to 15 years in prison. Moreover, juveniles and minors sentenced to at least a five-year term for minor offences will be subject to retrospective safety detention. Their prison term could be extended shortly before their release for the purpose of prevention, although the original verdict did not mention this kind of reservation.¹⁷

The proposed amendments were criticized because the danger of recidivism by young offenders is much higher after having been in prison than after having served a suspended sentence. In particular, the holding of offenders under 18-years-ofage for one month in detention facilities (Jugendarrest) was criticized. In Berlin, the likelihood of arrested minors committing further offences was at 70%. Conditions in a closed home for young offenders in Hamburg were an additional cause for concern. Since its opening in 2003, 12 minors out of 16 who had stayed in the home for more than four months committed further offences after they had been released ¹⁸

Conditions in German detention facilities sometimes fell short of international standards:

 According to the Palatinate Regional Court of Appeals (Pfälzisches Oberlandes*gericht*), strained conditions did not justify any arrest that would violate the inmates' human dignity. In January, the court handed down a ruling against the detention of two men who were held in an 8 m² cell. In another case on prison conditions in Baden-Württemberg, the Federal Constitutional Court confirmed the regional court's decision. The court upheld the appeal of an already deported former inmate who had been detained with two other prisoners in a 8 m² cell. The District Court (Landgericht) Mannheim had rejected the claim and stated that the high ceiling of the room guaranteed the inmates sufficient oxygen.19

◆ In May, two corrections officers were suspended from duty because of discriminatory behavior. A 29-year-old officer had prepared a Klu-Klux-Clan hood. In the presence of his colleague, he put on the hood in front of a US Afro-American inmate to scare him. The inmate informed the US consulate about the incident. Yet the case only became public after the inmate's lawyer informed the director of the prison about the incident.²⁰

Free Media and Information

On 5 September, the Kurdish newspaper Özgür Politika, published in Germany, was banned. The Ministry of the Interior blamed the newspaper for supporting the Kurdish organization PKK, spreading propaganda and mobilizing new members for the organization. According to the ministry, the newspaper violated the Law on Associations (Vereinsgesetz) by being a danger to the protection of the state. With 10,000 copies per day, Özgür Politika was one of the most widely read newspapers for Kurds in Western Europe. The German Union of Journalists (Deutsche Journalisten-Union) complained that the proceedings were disproportionate because there had not been any criminal proceedings against the publisher, the management or the editors before. On 18 October, the Federal Administrative Court (Bundesverwaltungsgericht) lifted the ban saying that its reasoning was not justified by the German Law of Associations.²¹

Investigations against the magazine *Cicero* violated the right of the press to confidentiality of journalistic sources and were not in accordance with the principle of proportionality. On 12 September, the editorial office of the magazine and the private house of one of its journalists were searched by the police. The journalist had published confidential documents in an article on terrorism in April 2005. The investigations were aimed at revealing the person within the Federal Criminal Police Office who leaked the information to the journalist. The then minister of the interior supported the investigations.²²

The German intelligence service (*Bun-desnachrichtendienst*) kept journalists under surveillance to obtain information on their sources of information. Until 2003, the service observed a journalist who had published a critical in-depth analysis on the intelligence service.²³

Respect of Private Life

The European Commission initiated legal proceedings against Germany because of violation of the EU Directive 95/46/EG on data protection. In July, the European Commission criticized that the independence of data protection authorities in charge of monitoring the private sector was not always ensured. Despite the pending EU proceedings, the government of Lower-Saxony decided in May to restrict its data protection officer's field of activity by transferring the monitoring authority for the private sector to the Ministry of the Interior.²⁴

On 11 May, the minister of the interior presented the evaluation of the anti-terrorism measures passed in 2002, which had also restricted the right to privacy. According to the assessment, the measures had been successful in uncovering plans of terrorist attacks, and their use was said to have been moderate. The evaluation evoked criticism because it had not been carried out by an independent body and was not transparent, thus making it not sufficiently democratic. Also, the criteria for the evaluation had not been set out in advance.²⁵

The State Parliament of Baden-Württemberg passed a law to provide the Office for the Protection of the Constitution (*Landesverfassungsschutz*) with further means in the fight against terrorism. The office was granted access to data of post offices, banks, telephone companies and airlines. In addition, the right to track mobile phone calls was extended, and people who are employed by institutions relevant to national security or public supply are now subject to routine checks.²⁶

Phone tapping remained a serious problem, with the number of intercepted calls increasing dramatically. In 2004,27 29,017 such cases were recorded, showing an increase of no less than 500% since 1995. In 2003, a report by the Max-Planck-Institute for Foreign and International Criminal Law revealed irregularities in the tapping as the police failed to inform individuals about measures taken following the interception. Also, many requests for phone tapping were only examined superficially by the magistrates. In March 2005, the federal commissioner for data protection criticized that the failures mentioned in the report had not been addressed so far.28 There was further concern about telephone surveillance:

◆ On 27 July, the Federal Constitutional Court ruled against the police law of Lower-Saxony, which permitted pre-emptive telephone tapping, stating that it was too broad. According to the court, there was no adequate definition of the people who could be intercepted and of the criminal offences for which the tapping was permitted. In addition, the law did not prevent the police from using private issues discussed by the intercepted parties. Despite the court's decision, the minister of the interior of Lower-Saxony adhered to the idea of pre-emptive telephone tapping in the fight against terrorism.²⁹

◆ In December, the German parliament extended a law, which allowed the opening of mail and the tapping of telephones by customs authorities on grounds of suspicion of a violation of the Foreign Trade and Payments Act, which was due to expire at the end of 2005. The decision to extend the law was worrisome given that the Federal Constitutional Court had declared it illegal in March 2004. The court had criticized the high number of interferences with the right of confidentiality of communications and the transmission of data, which was particularly worrying as the affected were not informed about the intervention retrospectively. The parliament justified its decision to extend the law stating that it did not want to interrupt on-going surveillance.³⁰

◆ In June, police investigators in Bad Segeberg who conducted a search against an arsonist located witnesses by tracing some 700 mobile phone users who had been close to the scene of the crime. The police measure was criticized for violating the presumption of innocence.³¹

In October, the use of DNA tests in the fight against crimes was extended. The German parliament passed a law to allow the police and the public prosecutor's office to take DNA tests without a judge's approval in cases of imminent danger of further offences during preliminary proceedings. Moreover, the genetic fingerprint of criminals who have repeatedly committed minor crimes can be filed without a judge's warrant. Previously, only offenders of serious crimes had been subject to DNA filing and only by a judge's warrant. During preliminary proceedings, a judge's consent had always been necessary for DNA testing. Critics noted that current tests are sufficient to reveal the sex, as well as possible genetic diseases and ethnic criteria, which could lead to discriminatory police practices. In 2005, the Federal Criminal Police Office had around 389.000 DNA records at its disposal.32

Discriminatory police practices against specific groups of people were reported with respect to the right to privacy. In Bavaria, North Rhine-Westphalia and Thuringia, police authorities registered homosexual offenders because of their sexual orientation. In Hesse, the minister of the interior recommended electronic shackles for long-term unemployed persons and for drug addicts. According to the minister, this would assist adjustment to regular work and a new life style.³³

Discrimination, Racism and Xenophobia

The Upper House of Parliament rejected a bill to transpose into national legislation three EU Directives on Equality (2000/43/EC, 2000/78/EC and 2002/ 73/EC), which aim at providing better methods to fight discrimination. Directives 2000/43/EC and 2000/78/EC should have been transposed already in 2003. Germany also failed to submit three reports under article 9.1 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, which were due in June 2000, June 2002 and June 2004, respectively.³⁴

Xenophobia and anti-Semitism among Germans were worrying. Twenty-six percent of the German population felt resentment against foreigners and Jews in 2005, an increase of 6% compared with 2002. One third stated that they felt like a stranger in their own country because of the increasing presence of Muslims, a development apparently partly attributable to an increasing fear of unemployment as well as social descent.³⁵

Discrimination against Muslim immigrants was justified by the alleged need to better protect democratic institutions from Islamic extremists. In Baden-Württemberg, only immigrants from 57 Islamic countries and people of Islamic creed who applied for German citizenship were interrogated by the immigration office according to a questionnaire on religion, gender relations and terrorism.³⁶

Right-wing extremist ideology was increasingly attractive to young people. According to a study of the Berlin Office for the Protection of the Constitution (*Verfassungsschutz Berlin*), the average rightwing offender was a poorly educated and unemployed man aged between 15 and 24. Extremist groups lured such young men into a feeling of group identity by organizing field trips and political training. In addition, skinhead music, which was distributed in front of schools, familiarized young people with right-wing ideology. Neo-Nazis tried to spread about 50,000 CDs with extremist music in 2004.³⁷

Police and courts proceeded against extreme right-wing offences:

◆ In March, the Federal German Supreme Court upheld the judgement against the leader of the neo-Nazi music group "Landser"; for the first time branding a music group as a criminal organization. By distributing CDs, the group had incited racial hatred, the court held.³⁸

 In June, the District Court (Landgericht) Frankfurt/Oder found three neo-Nazis and two female accomplices guilty of grievous rape and bodily harm. According to the public prosecutor, right-wing extremist ideas were one of the motives. On 5 June 2004, the 20 to 29-year-old men had attacked their victim, a 23-yearold unemployed man, on the street. They took him to an apartment where the victim had to take off his clothes, and was kicked and raped with kitchen utensils. He was burnt with an iron and forced to drink oil. dish soap and vomit. One of the perpetrators insulted the victim by calling him a "non Aryan" and "less worth than my dog." The victim fainted several times during the more than two-hour torture. Two of the perpetrators only stopped the third one when he started to stab the victim with a fork and a knife. The seriously traumatized victim was rescued by an emergency operation. The perpetrators stated that they took revenge for the ill-treatment of a girl. Yet according to the public prosecutor, there was no evidence for this statement. During the trial, the perpetrators did not show any remorse.39

Offences against Jewish institutions were reported, with graveyards being desecrated in Hesse and North Rhine-Westphalia, among other things. The threat by extreme right-wing groups against the Jewish community became obvious in the trial against an extremist group at the Bavarian State Supreme Court (*Bayerisches Oberstes Landesgericht*). The group had planned an upheaval, including murder, and discussed placing an explosive device at the Jewish community center in Munich. The principal defendant was sentenced to a 7-year prison term.⁴⁰

Asylum Seekers and Refugees

28,914 individuals sought political asylum in Germany in 2005, a decrease of 18.8% from 2004 and the lowest number since 1983. Most asylum seekers came from Serbia and Montenegro, Turkey and Iraq. Asylum was granted to 0.9% of all applicants; 58.4% of applications were rejected. 4.3% of the asylum seekers were allowed to stay temporarily on humanitarian grounds and 36.4% of all cases were sorted out differently (e.g. the asylum seeker did not follow up the application). Critics of the procedure noted that the number of recognized asylum seekers contradicted the human rights situations in the refugees' home countries, thus casting doubt on the criteria and adequacy of the asylum procedure. In addition, the status of recognized refugees was increasingly revoked due to political changes in their home countries such as Irag and Kosovo. Their status was also withdrawn in the process of applying for naturalization or for the immigration of foreign dependents. In 1998, 577 refugees were deprived of their legal status; in 2004, the number of withdrawals was 14,972.41

To better prevent terrorist attacks, the then minister of the interior rejected a draft EU directive concerning the deportation of illegal persons. The proposed directive provides for the harmonization of EU-regulations and the limitation of the duration of deportation custody to six months. According to the minister, the regulation undermined German laws under which deportation custody can last up to 18 months and abiding by the EU regulation would make it more difficult for German authorities to deport terrorist suspects and to protect the country against terrorist attacks.⁴²

In September, the then minister of the interior restated his plan to establish centres for refugees outside EU borders to fight refugee smugglers and to prevent deadly escapes to Europe. According to the minister, refugees should be placed in centres in Northern Africa while their requests for asylum are assessed. Following a positive screening, the formal asylum procedure would be initiated in EU member countries. The proposal was criticized because rejected asylum seekers would not have access to legal remedy - a well founded argument given that 30 to 60% of all asylum applications in Europe are accepted only on appeal. Moreover, many North African countries would not be able to prevent the refugees from crossing the Mediterranean. The plans would also endanger the non-refoulement principle in that rejected asylum seekers could be sent back to countries, which do not respect the Geneva Refugee Convention. Finally, critics considered the proposal to be a way for the European countries to abandon their responsibility for refugee protection and place this burden on the countries in Northern Africa.43

New Immigration Law

Formal improvements in the protection of refugees were implemented when the new Immigration Law (*Zuwanderungsgesetz*) came into force on 1 January 2005. The new law provides for a thorough examination of the cases of asylum seekers who are not granted asylum but are unable to return to their home country. Previously, they had to renew their permit to stay in Germany ("toleration" or *Duldung*) periodically, now such permits can be transformed into residence permits. The new law also recognizes non-state persecution and gender-specific persecution as a ground for asylum.⁴⁴

Yet, the implementation of the law was cause for concern. As the new law did not explicitly deal with pending cases, people who had lived in Germany for several years on "toleration" had to re-apply for the right to stay. Only very few were granted permanent residence.⁴⁵

"Hardship commissions" (*Härtefall-kommissionen*) with the task to decide on the extension of the right to stay in Germany in exceptional cases were only optional institutions and dependent on the goodwill of state governments. Bavaria did not establish a commission at all. In Hesse and Lower Saxony the Petition Committee of the state parliament was transformed into a hardship commission. The state government of Berlin did not follow the recommendation of the commission to stop the deportation of an Angolan who had lived in Germany for more than 10 years.⁴⁶

◆ The Angolan refugee came to East Berlin in 1989. After the German reunification he received a temporary right to stay, which expired in 2002. He stayed in Berlin illegally and was arrested by the police after having been picked up in the metro without a ticket in September 2004. Since then, he had been kept in deportation custody and received medical treatment in hospital because of a serious cardiovascular disease. He was deported in February 2005.⁴⁷

Germany did not grant protection for refugees who faced impending torture or ill-treatment by non-state actors in their home country. This contradicts the ECHR and EU law but also regulations of the new immigration law.⁴⁸

Finally, the new immigration law was also inspired by security concerns and the preventive fight against terrorism. Immigrants and refugees can be deported after an accelerated procedure if they are perceived to be terrorists or a threat to public security. Yet the new regulation was restricted when the Federal Constitutional Court ruled against the immediate deportation of an *imam* who was accused of hate speech in June. The court underlined that there was not enough evidence of the *imam* being an imminent danger to public security.⁴⁹

Asylum Procedure

Living conditions of asylum seekers in Germany continued to raise concern in 2005. Refugees could not leave their administrative district without permission (Residenzpflicht) and were not allowed to work. In Munich, refugees demonstrated against the distribution of food packages. They complained that individual preferences and allergies were not considered and that their monthly pocket money was not sufficient to buy supplementary food. Bavaria. Saarland and Baden-Württemberg provided asylum seekers with food packages. In Bramsche (Lower Saxony), asylum seekers lived in poor living conditions in a deportation center isolated from the rest of the population. It was the largest center in Germany with about 550 people, who were all likely to be deported. The state of Schleswig-Holstein also planned to set up deportation centers in Lübeck and Neumünster. The new immigration law proposed the use of such centers all over the country.50

Asylum seekers could be subject to interrogations by officials of their home country - the country they were fleeing from. In Trier, the Algerian consul general visited a center for asylum seekers. The director of the local immigration office arranged a meeting of the Algerian official with refugees from Algeria who were questioned about the reasons for their applications. The case aroused special concern as similar incidents had taken place in Trier already two years ago when Chinese deportees were interrogated by officials of their home country. In Mühlheim, officials of the Vietnamese Ministry of the Interior met with 300 Vietnamese deportees for the purpose of identification. No lawyers were permitted at the interview. According to German authorities, the procedure was commonplace.⁵¹

Victims of forced prostitution and trafficking in human beings were not granted asylum. They were allowed to stay in Germany for the duration of the legal proceedings against their perpetrators to serve as witnesses. With the exception of those persons who could prove personal danger in their home country, they were deported after the proceedings. The regulation made it difficult to fight forced prostitution and trafficking in human beings as witnesses were rarely willing to speak out.⁵²

Germany's reservation to the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child upon ratification in 1992 remained in force. It denied child asylum seekers from age 16 special protection and made them subject to the adult asylum procedure. Contrary to article 2 of the UN convention, in 2005 child refugees continued to be discriminated against in comparison with non-refugee children; in violation of article 3, the government did not grant the best interest for all children in Germany; and contrary to article 22, Germany did not grant special protection for child asylum seekers. From the age of 16, child refugees were not granted the right to education and to work, could be held in pre-deportation custody and could be deported without any counsel. In particular, about 10,000 minor refugees who had come to Germany by themselves were subject to the procedure.53

Deportation

Pre-deportation custody remained a problem. Deportees were taken into custody although they could not be deported in the near future and were held there for up to 18 months. Several states did not accommodate criminal offenders and deportees separately. Traumatized and minor refugees were also held in custody. Medical reports on deportees' health conditions did not always meet scientific requirements, so that traumatized refugees were sent back to their home country, contrary to standards requiring a certain level of health prior to deportation. In Berlin, deportees in custody went on hunger strike because of the extension of their detention and ill-treatment by corrections officials.⁵⁴

Refugees were sent back to countries with poor human rights records and where the safety of the returnees was not granted, such as Kosovo and the People's Republic of China:⁵⁵

In November, the UN Mission in Kosovo denied entry to 33 deportees who were sent back to their home country. All of the rejected were members of minority groups who had suffered grave human rights violations in March 2004. After having arrived in Pristina, UN officials asked the refugees about their minority status. Several Roma and Ashkali were not permitted to enter the country. After a 40hour trip, the refugees returned to Germany.⁵⁶

After having been sent back to the People's Republic of China, a Chinese refugee was retrospectively recognized as an asylum seeker by the Federal Office for Migration and Refugees (Bundesamt für Migration und Flüchtlinge). The 30-yearold man was deported with his wife and two children in March. According to the German authorities, he had not been in danger of being persecuted in China. Yet, when arriving in his home country, he was immediately arrested because of being a member of the Falun Gong movement and was sent to a labor camp. His family went into hiding. In November, German authorities withdrew their decision and stated that the asylum seeker was in danger of suffering human rights violations in his home country. Because of health problems the 30-year-old was allowed to leave the labor camp. Yet, he was kept under house arrest and his passport was confiscated.57

Endnotes

- ¹ Amnesty International Deutschland, "7. Menschenrechtsbericht der Bundesregierung," press release, 17 June 2005; Auswärtiges Amt, Siebter Bericht der Bundesregierung über ihre Menschenrechtspolitik in den auswärtigen Beziehungen und in anderen Politikbereichen, Berlin 2005, at www.auswaertiges-amt.de/www/de/infoservice/download/pdf/publikationen/mrb7.pdf; Forum Menschenrechte, Erwartungen an die zukünftige Politik, at www.forum-menschenrechte.de/docs/ forderungskatalog_2005.pdf.
- ² Bundesverfassungsgericht, 1 BvR 357/05, 15 February 2006, at www.bundesverfassungsgericht.de/cgi-bin/link.pl?entscheidungen; *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, "Die Zweifel des Präsidenten," 17 January 2005; *Frankfurter Rundschau*, "Zum Abschuss freigegeben," 9 November 2005; Martin Kutscha, "Eine Lizenz zum Töten Unschuldiger," in *Grundrechte-Report 2005*, Frankfurt/Main 2005, pp. 49-53; Statewatch, "New government terror powers a "licence to kill"," Vol. 14 (May/July 2004) No. 3/4, p. 8.
- ³ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Usbekistans Innenminister ein Fall für die deutsche Justiz!" press release, 5 December 2005; Council of the European Union, Declaration by the Presidency on behalf of the European Union on Council Common Position 2005/792/CFSP of 14 November 2005 concerning restrictive measures

against Uzbekistan, 24 November 2005, at http://ue.eu.int/ueDocs/cms_Data/docs/ pressData/en/cfsp/87116.pdf; Human Rights Watch, "Germany: Uzbek Security Chief Accused of Crimes Against Humanity," press release, 15 December 2005 and "Germany's Exit no Bar to Prosecution," press release, 21 December 2005.

- ⁴ Council of Europe, *Council of Europe Treaties*, at http://conventions.coe.int/Treaty/EN/ v3MenuEtats.asp.
- ⁵ Germany had not signed the Optional Protocol to the Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of all Migrant Workers and Members of their Families. Moreover, by the end of 2005 Germany had not ratified the following instruments: the Optional Protocol on the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography; the International Convention against the Recruitment, Use, Financing and Training of Mercenaries; the Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children; and the Protocol against the Smuggling of Migrants by Land, Sea and Air both of the latter supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime. Sources: ICRC, "International Humanitarian Law - Treaties and Documents," at www.icrc.org/ihl.nsf/ Pays?ReadForm&c=DE; UN High Commissioner on Human Rights, "Reporting Status of Treaties. Overdue by Country," at www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/ newhvoverduebycountry?OpenView&Start=1&Count=250&Expand=64.1#64.1 and "Ratifications and Reservations," at www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc. nsf/Statusfrset?OpenFrameSet (last visited 5 February 2005); UN Office on Drugs and Crime, "Signatories to the UN Convention against Transnational Crime and its Protocols," at www.unodc.org/unodc/en/ crime_cicp_signatures.html.
- ⁶ Amnesty International, "Deutschland braucht effektive Foltervorbeugung statt "Feigenblatt"!" press release, 23 February 2005; Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte, "Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte bekräftigt Forderung nach zügiger Zeichnung des Zusatzprotokolls der UN-Anti-Folter-Konvention," press release, 24 June 2005; Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Ratifications and Reservations*, at www.ohchr.org/english/countries/ratification/9_b.htm.
- ⁷ European Court of Human Rights, *Storck v. Germany*, 16 June 2005, at http://cmiskp. echr.coe.int/tkp197/view.asp?item=1&portal=hbkm&action=html&highlight=& sessionid=6398552&skin=hudoc-en; Institut für Menschenrechte, "Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte bekräftigt Forderung nach zügiger Zeichnung des Zusatzprotokolls der UN-Anti-Folter-Konvention," press release, 24 June 2005.
- ⁸ Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Menschenwürde in der Abwägung," 29 April 2005; Heiner Bielefeld, "Die Absolutheit des Folterverbots. Über die Unabwägbarkeit der Menschenwürde," in Jahrbuch Menschenrechte 2006, pp. 59-65.
- ⁹ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Bundesregierung schaute weg, stellte sich taub und schwieg," press release, 15 December 2005; *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, "Schäuble: Deutsche an Verhören in Guantánamo und Syrien beteiligt," 15 December 2005; *Frankfurter Allgemeine Sonntagszeitung*, "Wir dürfen die rote Linie nicht überschreiten," 18 December 2005; *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "CIA-Affäre: Die Bundesregierung hat das Parlament informiert - aber viele Fragen sind noch offen," 16 December 2005.
- ¹⁰ Amnesty International, Germany: Hamburg court violates international law by admitting evidence potentially obtained through torture, 18 August 2005, at http:// web.amnesty.org/library/Index/ ENGEUR230012005; Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Nehm kritisiert Strafjustiz," 21 May 2005 and "Warten bis Blut fließt?" 27 May 2005.

- ¹¹ Amnesty International Deutschland, *Polizeibericht zu Deutschland*, 1 February 2005; Innenministerium Baden-Württemberg, "Schusswaffengebrauch der Polizei," press release, 11 May 2005; Otto Diederichs, "Polizeiliche Todesschüsse 2004," in *Bürgerrechte & Polizei/CILIP* Vol 81 (2005) No 2, p. 78-82. The 2005 statistics were not yet available as of this writing.
- ¹² European Court of Human Rights, "Grand Chamber Hearing Jalloh v. Germany," press release, 23 November 2005; *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, "Tod nach Brechmitteleinsatz," 10 January 2005; *Statewatch*, "Refugee killed in police custody," Vol 15 (January/February 2005) No 1, p. 9; *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "Tod durch Brechmittel," 10 January 2005 and "Brechmittel vor Gericht," 24 November 2005.
- ¹³ Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "18 Ausbilder der Bundeswehr angeklagt," 20 June 2005 and "Coesfeld-Anklagen teils abgelehnt," 29 December 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung,"Ausbilder angeklagt, "21 June 2005 and "Scheinentführung war keine Misshandlung," 29 December 2005.
- ¹⁴ Frankfurter Rundschau, "SPD lehnt Haft für "Gefährder" ab," 17 December 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Einsperren zur Vorbeugung - wenn tödliche Gefahr droht," 3 August 2005 and "Kritik an Schilys Vorschlag," 4 August 2005.
- ¹⁵ Bundesverfassungsgericht, 2 BvR 109/05, 22 February 2005, 2 BvR 1315/05, 23 September 2005 and 2 BvR 1964/05, 5 December 2005.
- ¹⁶ Bundesgerichtshof, 1 Str 37/05, 11 May 2005 and 2 StR 272/05, 25 November 2005, at www.bundesgerichtshof.de; *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "Verteidiger gegen schärferes Strafrecht," 7 March 2005; 29. Strafverteidigertag, "Besondere Schuldschwere, lebenslange und (nachträgliche) Sicherungsverwahrung über den (Un-)sinn langer Strafen und mögliche Verteidigungsmöglichkeiten, March 2005, at www.stvh.org/downloads/ ErgebnisTotal.pdf.
- ¹⁷ Bundesrat, Entwurf eines Gesetzes zur Vermeidung von Rückfalltaten gefährlicher junger Gewalttäter, Drucksache 276/05 (Beschluss), 27 May 2005, at www.bundesrat. de/Site/Inhalt/Drucksachen/ 2005/0276-05B,property=Dokument.pdf.
- ¹⁸ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Das Gesetz der Faust," 22 September 2005; Tageszeitung, "Jugendknast bringt gar nichts," 26 April 2005; Jörg-Martin Jehle, Wolfgang Heinz and Peter Sutterer, Legalbewährung nach strafrechtlichen Sanktionen, Berlin 2003, p. 43, at www.bmj.de/media/archive/443.pdf.
- ¹⁹ Bundesverfassungsgericht, 2 BvR 1514/03, 23 November 2005, at www.bundesverfassungsgericht. de/cgi-bin/link.pl?entscheidungen; Pfälzisches Oberlandesgericht Zweibrücken, "Im Kittchen ist kein Zimmer frei," press release, 6 January 2005, at http://cms.justiz.rlp.de/justiz/nav/a0b/a0bc3768-b0b2-11d4-a737-0050045687ab,,,, 2be70a9f-3079-06fd-35a3-11bb63b81ce4.htm.
- ²⁰ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Gefängniswärter wegen Klu-Klux-Klan-Maske suspendiert," 11 May 2005.
- ²¹ Bundesverwaltungsgericht, 6 VR 5.05; 18 October 2005, at www.bundesverwaltungsgericht.de/enid/ 2dc6a740a46f05724d9cae6503b00cc1,13920b7365617263685f6 46973706c6179436f6e7461696e6572092d0936313234/Entscheidungssuche/ Entscheidungssuche_80.html; *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "Islamistischer Verein verboten," 6 September 2005; Anja Lederer, "Pressefreiheit light," in *Bürgerrechte & Polizei/CILIP* 81 (2005) 3, pp. 1-6.
- ²² Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Empörung über Schily," 7 October 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Schily muss sich wegen Razzia verantworten," 6 October 2005 and "Wie die Pressefreiheit gebeugt wird," 15/16 October 2005; Anja Lederer, op. cit.

- ²³ Frankfurter Allgemein Zeitung, "BND will Affäre aufklären," 14 November 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Abgeordnete werfen BND illegale Aktionen vor," 11 November 2005 and "BND durchwühlt auch das Altpapier," 24 November 2005.
- ²⁴ Bundesbeauftragter für den Datenschutz, "Bundesbeauftragter für den Datenschutz fordert Unabhängigkeit der Datenschutzaufsicht im nicht-öffentlichen Raum," press release, 30 August 2005; *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, "Neuordnung des Datenschutzes," 23 June 2005; Heise-Online, "EU-Kommission pocht auf Unabhängigkeit der Datenschutzbeauftragten," press release, 27 July 2005.
- ²⁵ Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Schily fordert mehr Kompetenzen," 12 May 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Inventur im Otto-Katalog," 10 May 2005; Ruth Weinzierl, "Die Befristung und Evaluierung von Sicherheitsgesetzen: ein wirksames Mittel des Menschenrechtsschutzes und der Wahrung rechtsstaatlicher Prinzipien?" in Jahrbuch Menschenrechte 2006, Frankfurt am Main 2005, pp. 93-99.
- ²⁶ Landtag von Baden-Württemberg, Gesetz zur Änderung des Landesverfassungsschutzgesetzes, des Gesetzes zur Ausführung des Gesetzes zu Artikel 10 Grundgesetz, des Landessicherheitsüberprüfungsgesetzes, des Landesdatenschutzgesetzes und des Untersuchungsausschussgesetzes, Drucksache 13/4707, 5 October 2005, at http:// www3.landtag-bw.de/WP13/Drucksachen/4000/13_4707_D.PDF.
- ²⁷ The 2005 statistics were not available at the time of writing.
- ²⁸ Bundesbeauftragter für den Datenschutz, "Telefonüberwachung auch 2004 wieder stark angestiegen," press release, 31 March 2005; Max-Planck-Institut für ausländisches und internationales Strafrecht, *Rechtswirklichkeit und Effizienz der Überwachung der Telekommunikation nach den §§ 100a, 100b StPO und anderer verdeckter Ermittlungsmaßnahmen*, Freiburg i.Br. May 2003, at www.iuscrim.mpg.de/verlag/ online/ Band_115.pdf.
- ²⁹ Bundesverfassungsgericht, 1 BvR 668/04, 27 July 2005, at www.bundesverfassungsgericht.de/cgi-bin/link.pl?entscheidungen; *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, "Karlsruhe setzt vorbeugender Telefonüberwachung enge Grenzen," 28 July 2005 and "Kritik an Schünemanns neuen Abhörplänen," 17 August 2005; *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "Telefonüberwachung," 28 July 2005.
- ³⁰ Bundesverfassungsgericht, BvF 3/92, 3 March 2004, at www.bverfg.de/entscheidungen/ fs20040303_1bvf000392.html; Bundesgesetzblatt, Erstes Gesetz zur Änderung des Zollfahndungsdienstgesetzes, 22 December 2005, Jh 2005 Teil 1 Nr. 76, 30 December 2005 at www.bgblportal.de/BGBL/bgbl1f/bgbl105 s3681.pdf; Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Neue Regelung zum Abhören," 15 December 2005; Frankfurter Rundschau, "Zoll soll weiter lauschen und Briefe lesen dürfen," 25 November 2005.
- ³¹ Kieler Nachrichten, "Polizei wegen Handy-Großfahndung in der Kritik," 6 August 2005, Lübecker Nachrichten, "Datenschützer kritisieren Handy-Großfahndung," 5 August 2005.
- ³² Bundesgesetzblatt, Gesetz zur Novellierung der forensischen DNA-Analyse, 12 August 2005, Jh 2005 Teil 1 Nr 49, 17 August 2005, at http://217.160.60.235/BGBL/bgbl1f/ bgbl105s2360.pdf; Bundesministerium der Justiz, Neuregelung der DNA-Analyse im Bundesgesetzblatt, 17 August 2005, at www.bmj.bund.de/enid/Themen/ Rechtspflege_3v.html; Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Ein Instrument unter vielen," 18 January 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Das Phantom aus dem Erbgut," 22/23 January 2005, "Menschen hinterlassen überall Spuren, ohne es zu wissen," 12 May 2005 and "Der genetische Fingerabdruck," 9 June 2005.
- ³³ Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Streit über Äußerung zu elektronischer Fußfessel," 28 April 2005 and "Daten von Homosexuellen gespeichert," 25 July 2005; Frankfurter

Rundschau, "Wagner löst Wirbel aus," 29 April 2005 and "Thüringen sperrt Homosexuellenregister," 6 August 2005.

- ³⁴ Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte, "Überblick zum Entwurf eines Antidiskriminierungsgesetzes," press information, at http://files.institut-fuer-menschenrechte.de/500/ Presseinfo_ADG_17_01_05.pdf; European Commission, "Commission takes Member States to the European Court of Justice for failing to implement EU anti-discrimination rule," press release, 20 December 2004, at http://europa.eu.int/ comm/employment_ social/news/2004/dec/antidiscrimination _en.html; Bundesrat, Antidiskriminierungsgesetz geht zu weit," press release, 8 July 2005; Heiner Bielefeldt and Petra Follmar-Otto, *Diskriminierungsschutz in der politischen Diskussion*, Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte/Policy Paper No. 5, Berlin February 2005; UN High Commissioner on Human Rights, "Reporting Status of Treaties. Overdue by Country," at www.unhchr.ch/TBS/ doc.nsf/newhvoverdueby country?OpenView&Start=63&Count=15Expand=66#66.
- ³⁵ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Mehr Islamophobie und Fremdenfeindlichkeit," 16 December 2005; *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "Die Farbe Grau," 16 December 2005.
- ³⁶ Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Suggestive Fragen an Einwanderer," 5 January 2005 and "Leitfragen," 10 January 2005.
- ³⁷ Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Studie zu "rechter" Gewalt in Berlin," 3 February 2005; Frankfurter Rundschau, "Schily warnt vor Islamisten und Rechten," 18 May 2005, "Rechtsextremismus bleibt," 15 June 2005 and "Rechtsextreme umwerben verstärkt Jugendliche," 16 August 2005; Senatsverwaltung für Inneres, Rechte Gewalt in Berlin, Berlin 20062, at www.berlin.de/imperia/md/content/seninn/ verfassungsschutz/ stand2005/im_fokus_rechte_gewalt.pdf; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Rechte Klänge auf dem Schulhof," 7 February 2005.
- ³⁸ Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Urteil gegen "Landser" bestätigt," 11 March 2005; Frankfurter Rundschau, "Haft für Sänger von Skinhead-Band, 11 March 2005, Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Neonazi-Band "Landser" war kriminelle Vereinigung," 11 March 2005.
- ³⁹ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Hohe Haftstrafen für Folterer," 18 June 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Neonazis folterten Opfer beinahe zu Tode," 11 February 2005 and "Lange Haftstrafen für brutale Folterung," 18 June 2005.
- ⁴⁰ Deutscher Bundestag, Antisemitische Straftaten im dritten Quartal 2005, Drucksache 16/168, 13 December 2005, at http://dip.bundestag.de/btd/16/001/1600168.pdf; Frankfurter Rundschau, "Rechtsextremistische Parolen auf jüdischer Gedenkstätte," 11 January 2005 and "Jüdischer Friedhof in Osthessen geschändet," 29 August 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Friedhof geschändet," 29 August 2005, "Neonazis gestehen Anschlagspläne," 9 March 2005 and "Mit juristischer Perfektion," 6 May 2005.
- ⁴¹ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Die Menschenrechtssituation in den Herkunftsländern: Ablehnungen und Widerrufe sind nicht gerechtfertigt," 27 September 2005, at http://www2.amnesty.de/internet/Gutachte.nsf/AlleDok/37F3C7CE23427A5 CC1257090004E3A9D?Open; Bundesministerium des Inneren, "Bundesinnenminister Dr. Wolfgang Schäuble: Asylbewerberzugang im Jahr 2005 auf niedrigstem Stand seit 20 Jahren," press release, 8 January 2005; Pro Asyl, *Widerrufsverfahren: Flüchtlingsschutz mit Verfallsdatum*? Frankfurt/Main 2005, p. 10, at www.proasyl.de/ fileadmin/proasyl/fm_redakteure/Broschueren_pdf/B_Widerrufe_internet_k.pdf; Reinhard Marx, "Bemerkungen zum Zuwanderungsgesetz aus menschenrechtlicher Sicht," in *Jahrbuch Menschenrechte 2006*, Frankfurt/Main 2006, p. 315.
- ⁴² Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung, "Schily kritisiert Abschiebe-Richtlinie," 17 September 2005.
- ⁴³ Amnesty International Deutschland, "EU braucht keine Lager, sondern mehr Schutz für

Flüchtlinge," press release, 29 September 2004; *Frankfurter Allgemeine Zeitung*, "Schily: Anlaufstellen für Flüchtlinge in Afrika schaffen," 10 September 2005; Pro Asyl, "Treffen der Justiz- und Innenminister der EU in Newcastle," press release, 10 September 2005; *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "Schily wünscht weiter Auffanglager in Afrika," 12/13 February 2005.

- ⁴⁴ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Asylpolitik Stellungnahme," 29 October 2004, at http://www2.amnesty.de/internet/Gutachte.nsf/abfa3d9860847807c1256aa3004afa bc/3c5986a97892dd20c1256f4000352b26?OpenDocument; Pro Asyl, *Viel Schatten, wenig Licht. Überblick über die zentralen Punkte im Zuwanderungsgesetz*, September 2004, at www.proasyl.de/texte/flugbl/Zuwanderungs gesetz_0904.pdf.
- ⁴⁵ Frankfurter Rundschau, "In der Schlinge des Ermessens," 30 April 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Warten, warten, warten," 12 December 2005.
- ⁴⁶ *Frankfurter Rundschau*, "Kritik an Umsetzung der Härtefallregelung," 29 December 2005; *Süddeutsche Zeitung*, "Gnadenerlass nach Gusto," 26 April 2005.
- ⁴⁷ *Tageszeitung*, "Körting ist ein echter Härtefall," 1 February 2005 and "Härtefall ausgeflogen," 10 February 2005.
- ⁴⁸ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Die Menschenrechtssituation in den Herkunftsländern: Ablehnungen und Widerrufe sind nicht gerechtfertigt" 27 September 2005, at http://www2.amnesty.de/internet/Gutachte.nsf/AlleDok/37F3C7CE23427A5CC1257 090004E3A9D?Open; Constantin Hruschka, "Das neue Flüchtlingsrecht im Praxistest," in *Grundrechte-Report 2005*, Frankfurt/Main 2005, p.156-157.
- ⁴⁹ Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Im Zweifel gegen den Verdächtigen," 23/24 April 2005, "Streit um den Prediger," 18/19 June 2005 and "Imam kann vorerst bleiben," 24 June 2005.
- ⁵⁰ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Die Widerspenstigen," 18 January 2005, "Flüchtlinge verweigern Essenspakete," 21 June and "Kaum Luft zum freien Atmen," 28 September 2005; Pro Asyl, "Internationaler Antirassismustag," press release, 19 March 2005 and "Schleswig-Holstein richtet Ausreisezentren ein," press release, 2 December 2005.
- ⁵¹ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Beamte aus Vietnam verhören Asylbewerber," 2 August 2005; Pro Asyl, "Skandal in der Trierer Aufnahmeeinrichtung für Asylsuchende," press release, 15 August 2005.
- ⁵² *Tageszeitung*, "Abschiebung jetzt oder später," 26 November 2005.
- ⁵³ Forum Menschenrechte, "Ungebrochene Gewalt gegen Flüchtlingskinder," press release, 19 November 2005; Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Convention of the Rights of the Child*, at www.ohchr.org/english/countries/ratification/ 11.htm; Pro Asyl, "Gemeinsame Presseerklärung: Alle Kinder haben Rechte!" press release, 17 November; UN Committee on the Rights of the Child, *Concluding Observations of the Committee on the Rights of the Child: Germany*, November 1995, at www. unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/(Symbol)/CRC.C.15.Add.43.En? OpenDocument and *Consideration of Reports Submitted by State Parties under Article 44 of the Convention. Concluding Observations: Germany*, 26 February 2004, at www.unhchr.ch/tbs/doc.nsf/ (Symbol)/f5e0a6c96946e255c1256e750032ecbc?Opendocument.
- ⁵⁴ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Kein tragischer Einzelfall," 9 June 2005 and "Abschiebung angeprangert," 25 June 2005; Pro Asyl, "30. August: Jahrestag zum Gedenken an die Todesopfer in Abschiebungshaft," press release, 29 August 2005; Süddeutsche Zeitung, "Attacke auf Abschiebepraxis," 19/20 November 2005; Tageszeitung, "Hungern bis zur Revolte", 12 May 2005.
- ⁵⁵ Amnesty International Deutschland, "Die Menschenrechtssituation in den Herkunftsländern: Ablehnungen und Widerrufe sind nicht gerechtfertigt," 27 September 2005,

op. cit.; *Frankfurter Rundschau*, "Bisher nur vereinzelt Abschiebungen von Afghanen in Hamburg," 9 July 2005; Pro Asyl, "UNMIK unter dem Druck Deutschlands eingeknickt," press release, 3 May 2005.

- ⁵⁶ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Abschiebe-Odyssee endet für Roma nach 40 Stunden," 8 December 2005; Pro Asyl, "Abschiebung auf Probe," press release, 25 November 2005.
- ⁵⁷ Frankfurter Rundschau, "Asylbewerber erst nach Abschiebung anerkannt," 29 November 2005; Spiegel, "Eine Meldung und Ihre Geschichte Herzlich willkommen," 9 January 2006; Tageszeitung NRW, "Was Junting in China erwartet," 25 October 2005.